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HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

The Council Chamber, Town Hall, Hereford

TUESDAY 20 JUNE 2017 at 6.00pm

PRESENT:  The Right Worshipful The Mayor, Cllr Sharon Michael and Cllrs Boulter, Bushkes, Chappell, Griffiths, Hey, Kenyon, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls, Stevens, Tawn and Wilcox.
NOT PRESENT:  Cllrs Dykes, Mansell and Rone.

Before the meeting began, a one minute silence was held in respect of London’s two recent terror attacks at Borough Market and Finsbury Park, the fire at Grenfell tower block and the recent death of Lord Darnley.
C2017/2018.31
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Edwards and Baker.
C2017/2018.32
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest.  
C2017/2018.33
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

There were no members of the public present.
C2017/2018.34
MINUTES 
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes proposed, seconded by Cllr Bushkes that members approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the City Council held on the 23rd May 2017, which were accepted as an accurate record and duly signed by the Chairman.
C2017/2018.35
TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE – Development and Destination Management                                   
Members received a joint presentation from Liz Hill of Rural Concierge, regarding the new TIC in the Butter Market and Andy Black of Visit Herefordshire, regarding destination management proposals for Hereford to consider whether to offer financial support to either or both programmes.  Cllr Tawn declared a non-pecuniary interest.
Liz Hill of Rural Concierge introduced herself to members and started off the PowerPoint presentation which included the following points:

· Rural Concierge had been set up around 4 years ago in the Butter Market as a trips organiser and has also been running as an unofficial tourist information centre for Hereford.

· People generally looking for interesting places to visit and local souvenirs to purchase.

· People do use RC’s website for information but want a good source of local knowledge.

· RC offers a ‘meet and greet’ service for groups visiting Hereford – Would like to develop this aspect and make the business more stable.

· Currently exploring having an official TIC office and ways it could be done.
Andy Black of Visit Herefordshire then introduced himself and continued the presentation:

· VH covers Herefordshire area including the Wye Valley and Forest of Dean.
· Their remit is to promote Herefordshire locally, nationally and internationally.

· Although they have no official tourist offering, they receive and deal with tourist information enquiries. 
· Time consuming to organise tourist itineraries for visitors – VH historically dealt with phone enquiries - RC/Liz hoping to take that on that role.

· RC investigating a larger property – currently empty - in the Butter Market - previously was the café.
· Offers a good working space to encourage  more people in.

· Potential to set up a ‘welcome desk’ for volunteers – exploring volunteer help and had some interest.
· Approached Old Market shopping centre for possible pop-up kiosk during Summer holidays.
· SLA - A lot could be done more proactively, including liaising with local arts and crafts people (without stepping on toes of existing businesses).

· Potential great partnership for Rural Concierge and City Council to work together.
· Spoken to Warner Leisure, Holme Lacy House hotel re accommodation deal – received fragmented offering from them initially.
· VH looking at better signage for the city centre.
· RC requires official sign and leaflet display boards.
Following the presentation, members were invited to put forward their questions and comments which covered:
· Every market town has a TIC and Hereford doesn’t!
· Good demand - people looking for a TIC in Hereford.
· Collective arrangements between RC and VH sound very well organised. 
· Opening times?  Weekends and bank holidays included?
· Car parking for coaches?  Would businesses be open to using their car parks? – should investigate this further.

Cllr Kenyon entered the room and joined the meeting.
· What, in RC’s and VH’s view, is relevance of a partnership with City Council and what support would you need?  Ans – Essentially to provide what the visitor wants – A partnership is very important - can contribute to being a sustainable model - working together helps to make more cohesive.
· Has RC done any work with the cathedral - i.e. Mappa Mundi draws worldwide interest – also Hay Festival and other market towns?  Ans – Not handled that as concentrated on dealing with specific customer enquiries.
· VH working with Worcester TIC at present – Much of their work dovetails with Council policy and they share similar ambitions. 
· Very pleased with proposals for TIC in Butter Market – How would you include tourists visiting Hereford outside your opening hours?  Ans: RC could explore working together with the Black & White House – with relevant staff training.
·  Another element being explored via Rural Media – various digital apps for Herefordshire – to help provide tourist info outside normal opening times.
· No City Council annual budget allocated for TIC - Some money set aside should Finance & Policy committee want to provide financial support to TIC then Council could draw from the reserves.
· Magna Carta committee is very keen to support a Hereford TIC.

· City of Culture bid – New projects could help to bring business into the area.
· Definite need for a Hereford app to help to attract young people to the area.

· What would this TIC do differently in comparison to the previous TIC? – Ans:  The Great Places scheme – Working with digital structure in rural areas to take into account varying ages of population - Embracing digital technology to connect with more people.

· VH proposals for live music events at Football Ground – hoping to move forward on this by end of year.
· More signage needed around the City if proposed plans go ahead.
· Final food for thought – Stratford-upon-Avon - one of the most visited towns in the country - do not have a TIC.
At the end of the questions, the Mayor thanked Liz Hill and Andy Black for their presentation and asked members to move to a resolution.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes proposed, seconded by Cllr Bushkes and unanimously
RESOLVED:

That Council agrees in principle to offer financial support to Rural Concierge for their proposed development of the new Tourist Information Centre in the Butter Market and also to Visit Herefordshire for their proposed Destination Management programme for Hereford.
C2017/2018.36
MAYOR’S COMMUNICATION

Members received the following communications from The Right Worshipful the Mayor:
· Magna Carta Committee – Previous meeting 7th June 2017 – Members were asked to consider whether to add this to agenda item 11 (Representatives of Outside Bodies) for future Council meetings.
This was put to the vote:  7 in favour, no abstentions.
It was unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Council agrees that Magna Carta Committee be added to agenda item 11 (Representatives of Outside Bodies) for future meetings of full Council.
· The Mayor had sent a letter to The Mayor of Kensington with regard to the Grenfell Tower fire.
· Lord Darnley – Following news that Lord Darnley had passed away, a card to convey condolences on behalf of Hereford City Council was passed round for members to sign.
· Resignation of Cllr Hall – Following Cllr Hall’s departure the Mayor advised members that there were vacancies on the following committees: 

· Community Development Committee - Cllr Griffiths requested to join.
· Governance & Procedures – Members decided not to fill this vacancy at present and Cllr Wilcox suggested the vacancy be offered to Cllr Hall’s successor.   The Town Clerk confirmed that official notice had been given in respect of the vacancy for a Councillor with the Hereford City Council. 
C2017/2018.37
PROPOSAL FOR TWINNING RELATIONSHIP WITH JAWORZNO
Members considered the following proposal from Cllr Stevens, seconded by Cllr Bushkes:

‘Noting the further invitation from the President of Jaworzno Council to members of Council to visit for a second time, and noting the successful visit by members of that Council, the City Council resolves to accept, in principle, the proposal that we should seek a formal twinning relationship with Jaworzno.’
Members received a short presentation from Polish guest speaker, Jacek Andrychiewicz, who had been involved with the recent Polish delegation’s trip to Hereford from Jaworzno.  Due to some technical problems with the OHP screen Mr Andrychiewicz stated that he would circulate his presentation to members at a later date.  He briefly covered the following points:
· Background information about interesting places in Jaworzno.

· Jaworzno taking part in one of the biggest transport experiments in the world using new technology to connect train and tube services.

· Sustainable transport - Polish engineers had been working with electric buses and bikes for the last 10 years.

· Herefordshire may be looking at future potential for greener transport – Could draw upon Jaworzno’s experience and achievements. 

· Jaworzno’s latest initiative is development of a Technology Park.
· Potential opportunities and benefits for students of new Hereford University to travel to Jaworzno.
· Looking at our NHS - gathering information to explore how they could improve the Polish health system to gain quicker access to treatment for their own population.
· Jaworzno’s cycle superhighway hosting Tour de Boulogne cyclist event on 29th July – Huge holiday event – Excellent opportunity for people to cycle alongside champion cyclists of the world.
· UK delegates would be welcomed on official visits to Jaworzno.

Members’ questions and comments covered the following:

· Any links with their schools for football and sports? – There are health & safety issues for exchange students but this is being looked at.  
· Exchange visits allow people to see and share different cultures.
· Herefordshire has higher standard of living than Poland - Jaworzno had received money from the Government – not sure how to spend it – hence looking at other communities for ideas.  i.e. Skate parks for young people.
· Some local families may be prepared to give accommodation to Polish visitors coming to Herefordshire.
· No problem with formal twinning proposal in principle but felt there’s a huge lack of information on how it would be managed and funded.

· Some reservations echoed until more information was known on managing it going forwards.
· Twinning proposal is a fantastic idea – May need a different body to negotiate and organise it?
· Involved in the Jaworzno exchange visits – felt Polish visitors are forward thinking, they want to learn from us – Happy to support the proposal.
· Polish delegates visited Hereford Cathedral and the Skate Park – they were overwhelmed by Skate Park - high standards, people running it and our system of volunteering.

· Thanks expressed to Jacek Andrychiewicz for giving up his time.
During discussion, the Mayor stressed to members that, at this stage, the proposal was only to agree in principle that Council supports a formal twinning relationship with Jaworzno.

Cllr Chappell stated that a separate committee for twinning would not be required and that Council would be able to manage this ourselves.  He proposed that members accept the proposal in principle and the details to be worked out and brought forward to Governance & Procedures committee at a later date. Cllr Lloyd-Hayes stated she was in agreement and Cllr Wilcox added that he was happy to go forward with the proposal on that basis.
Cllr Chappell proposed, seconded by Cllr Lloyd-Hayes and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That members agree that Hereford City Council accepts, in principle, the proposal that we should seek a formal twinning relationship with Jaworzno.
C2017/2018.38
ANNUAL ACCOUNTS 2016/2017
Members were asked to consider and approve the Annual Accounts as laid before them:

· Internal Audit Report and Annual Return for the Year Ending March 2017
The Town Clerk stated that the most important part of the report was in the final paragraph and as there were no issues identified, the report and annual return had been signed off and the financial statements had been audited.

He referred members to page one, a series of statements numbered 1-8 and explained that Council is legally bound to vote on each of these statements separately.  He read out statements 1-8 individually which were all answered with the word ‘yes’ and asked members if they all agreed that the answer was ‘yes’ to each statement?’ 
All members agreed with the answer ‘yes’ to statements 1-8 of the report and the Annual Accounts for 2016/2017 were noted and approved. The Mayor and the Town Clerk signed the audited originals.
The Town Clerk added that all this work had been achieved this year with the support of DCK Beever’s Accountants who had provided an excellent service.
C2017/2018.39
COMMUNITY GRANT FUNDING 2017/18 – Herefordshire Vennture
Members received a brief summary of the report from the Civic and Community Development Officer (CCDO) in relation to the above large grant application, which was considered by Community Development committee 12th June. 
The CCDO explained that this grant application was for £5,000.00 and large grant applications would normally go to Council for consideration.  However, the grants committee had decided that they wished to award a reduced amount of up to £3,000.00 for several reasons including the organisation’s proposed use of funding for rent and rates of their premises. It was noted that the organisation was currently in negotiations to purchase their own property and committee felt that the proportion of the grant money covering rent and rates would not be needed once they had acquired their own building. Other items listed in the grant application were felt to be more appropriate to support services needed for those relying on volunteers in the night time economy.  The committee had also noted that the organisation held a substantial amount of funds in their bank account.
Following the CCDO’s summary, members noted the Community Development committee’s decision to award grant funding within their delegated powers which was to be the agreed sum of £3,000.00.
C2017/2018.40
DRAFT MINUTES OF MEETINGS OF THE COMMITTEES:

Members noted the draft minutes of the meetings, as laid out below:

Finance and Policy Committee – 6th June 2017
Planning Committee – 8th June 2017 – Tabled at the meeting



C2017/2018.41
REPRESENTATIVES OF OUTSIDE BODIES

Members received reports from members who represent the City Council on the following bodies:
	a) Municipal Charities (x 4 Members) Cllrs Boulter, Hey and Lloyd-Hayes (plus one outstanding vacancy) – Nothing to report.

	 

	b) Herefordshire Market Towns Forum (x 3 Members) Cllrs Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls and Wilcox. Cllr Lloyd-Hayes conveyed thanks to Cllr Nicolls for the report he had provided to members and stated that she would be attending the next Market Towns Forum which would be a formal meeting with requirements.

	 

	c) HALC Executive Committee (x 3 Members) Cllrs Nicholls and Griffiths (plus 1 outstanding vacancy). Nothing to report.

	 

	d) SAM (x 2 Members) Cllrs Nicholls and Griffiths.  Nothing to report.

	 

	e) The Enterprise Zone Stakeholder Group (x 1 Member) Cllr Griffiths. Attended a meeting on 14th June which included a presentation on proposed ‘Hereford Bike Scheme’ – seeking a location near the bus station and a new cycle route on the new city link road.  Problems highlighted with street lighting and the road not properly connected to the City. Their current Chairman is standing down and the group are looking for a new Chairman.

	 

	f) Three Choirs Festival (x 2 Members) Cllrs Bushkes and Nicholls. Nothing to report.

	 

	g) Hereford Twinning Association (x 1 Member who is always the Right Worshipful the Mayor of Hereford as President of the Twinning Association).  Nothing to report.

	 

	h) Hereford City Tourism Group (x 1 Member) Cllr Lloyd-Hayes.  Their new Chairman has been voted in place – Operating very much along the lines of the City Council.
i) Hereford in Bloom (x 1 Member) Cllr Boulter.  Awaiting results from the Britain in Bloom competition.

	

	j) New Hereford University Working Group (x 2 Members) Cllrs Lloyd-Hayes and Stevens. – Cllr Stevens stated that two years on he had still not been invited to any meetings and felt this, along with recent mass resignations from several of their staff, was very worrying.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes agreed and expressed she had issues with the running of the organisation, i.e. accommodation for students – revenue would be going to Herefordshire Council and felt there was a need to put pertinent questions to them.  She would report back to committee.
k) Close House (x 1 Member) Cllr Kenyon.  There were some problems with funding - would keep members updated.
l) City of Culture Board (x 1 Member) Cllr Stevens. Awaiting an update – will report to committee when known.
m) The BID group (x 1 Member) Cllr Tawn. Reiterated the importance of good signage – need to point people to city’s tourist areas – The BID group will be doing that – needs to tie in with parking and contra cycle lane.  BID do have tourist budget but has been tied up for past 3 years.  Launched upgrade to Facetime - showing faces of perpetrators causing trouble around City.  



C2017/2018.42
TOWN CLERK’S COMMUNICATIONS




 
Members received communications from the Town Clerk as follows:
· Closure of Mayor’s Charity Account 2016/2017
· Members were informed there were cheques for signing.

· Former Mayor’s charities account had been closed – Sum of £12,000.00 was raised.
· Herefordshire Vennture received Purple Flag accreditation
Hereford City Council was involved and the Town Hall will fly the Purple Flag at some point in future.  Publicity not yet known but could be international. 
· Chewing Gum Removal Machine - Eign Gate

· Town Clerk’s Ceremonial Wear
Wig repair or a replacement needed.
· Installation Ceremony - New Vicar of St Peters Church.
It was hoped that members would be able to attend the event.
C2017/2018.43
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


Tuesday 25 JULY 2017 at 6pm
There being no further business, the meeting was closed at 7.20pm.
Signed ……………………………………………………………………..


Dated ………………………………………………………………………
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